In 2012, Papua New Guinea made a moderate advancement in efforts to eliminate the worst forms of child labor. The Government of Papua New Guinea established a Child Labor Unit; conducted trainings to sensitize labor inspectors and law enforcement officials to the worst forms of child labor; published a research report on the situation of children in commercial sexual exploitation and working street children in Port Moresby; and worked with the Tackling Child Labor through Education (TACKLE) project to implement a project to prevent and withdraw children from the worst forms of child labor, including the commercial sexual exploitation of children. However, Papua New Guinea does not have a comprehensive list of hazardous occupations from which children are prohibited, Papua New Guinea's child labor laws are not effectively enforced, and the lack of compulsory education may increase the risk of children's involvement in the worst forms of child labor. Children in Papua New Guinea continue to engage in the worst forms of child labor, particularly in domestic service and commercial sexual exploitation.

#### Statistics on Working Children and Education

| Children                  | Age       | Percent     |
|---------------------------|-----------|-------------|
| Working                   | 5-14 yrs. | Unavailable |
| Attending School          | 5-14 yrs. | Unavailable |
| Combining Work and School | 7-14 yrs. | Unavailable |
| Primary Completion Rate   |           | Unavailable |

Sources:

**Primary completion rate:** UNESCO Institute for Statistics, 2013.(1) **All other data:** Understanding Children's Work Project's analysis, 2013.(2)

## Prevalence and Sectoral Distribution of the Worst Forms of Child Labor

Children in Papua New Guinea are engaged in the worst forms of child labor, particularly in domestic service and in commercial sexual exploitation.(3-10) Some children working in domestic service are held in indentured servitude in order to pay off family debts.(3, 6-8, 10, 11) These children work long hours, lack freedom of mobility, do not have access to medical treatment, and do not attend school.(6) Children employed as domestic servants may also be required to work long hours, performing strenuous tasks, without sufficient food or shelter. They may be isolated in private homes and are susceptible to physical and sexual abuse.(12)



The commercial sexual exploitation of children in Papua New Guinea typically occurs in bars, nightclubs, and brothels.(7, 9) Although information is limited, there are reports that children are exploited through the production of pornography. There are also reports that children are trafficked both internally and from neighboring countries.(8, 13) Limited evidence suggests that members of the Papua New Guinea police are responsible for committing acts of sexual violence against children, and for facilitating trafficking by accepting bribes and ignoring victims forced into commercial sexual exploitation or labor.(6-9, 14)

Children also work in dangerous activities in agriculture. (4, 5, 7, 15, 16) Although information is limited, there are reports that children in Papua New Guinea work on tea and coffee farms, and on copra, cocoa, and rubber plantations. (7, 9, 16) These children may use dangerous tools, carry heavy loads, apply harmful pesticides, and work long hours. (7, 15)

In urban areas, there are reports of children working on the streets, but specific information on hazards is unknown. (4, 7, 9, 10, 17) In Papua New Guinea street work also includes children chopping firewood for sale, moving furniture, loading and unloading boxes from containers, scavenging for scrap metal, and begging. Children working on the streets work very long hours, work closely around cars and trucks, and are subjected to physical, verbal, and sexual abuse. (7)

## Laws and Regulations on the Worst Forms of Child Labor

The Employment Act sets the minimum age for work at 16.(3, 4, 9) The Act only prohibits children aged16 and younger from working in industrial undertakings in the fishing and mining industries, or under circumstances that are injurious or likely to be injurious. The minimum age for hazardous work in Papua New Guinea is set to 16.(5) This

is not consistent with ILO Convention 182, which states that hazardous work by children under the age of 18 should be prohibited. There is no comprehensive list of hazardous work from which children are prohibited, but the Department of Labor and Industrial Relations (DLIR) is developing one. (5-7, 9, 13)

#### International Conventions and Selected Laws on Child Labor and Education

| L'as ex | C138, Minimum Age   | 1   |
|---------|---|-----|
| ATION   | C182, Worst Forms of Child Labor  | ✓   |
|         | CRC   | ✓   |
|         | CRC Optional Protocol on Armed Conflict   | No  |
|         | CRC Optional Protocol on the Sale of Children, Child Prostitution and Child Pornography | No  |
|         | Palermo Protocol on Trafficking in<br>Persons   | No  |
| X-+X    | Minimum Age for Work  | 16  |
|         | Minimum Age for Hazardous<br>Work   | 16  |
| 众       | Compulsory Education Age  | No  |
| SCHOOL  | Free Public Education   | Yes |

During the reporting period the DLIR also worked on labor law reform, including the revision of the Employment Act. Current revisions to the Employment act aim to address legislative gaps in the child labor laws, supporting the development of a national child labor policy, and in the compilation of a hazardous list.(18) The Government will conduct a formal review of the revised Employment Act before it is given to parliament, but a review committee has yet to be established.(19)

Children ages 11 to 16 may work in family businesses by obtaining medical clearance, parental permission, and a work permit. (7, 20) A permit would not be issued for work considered harmful to the child's health, their physical, mental, or spiritual development or work that interferes with their schooling. Children are prohibited from working between the hours of 6 p.m. and 6 a.m. unless they are between ages 16 and 17 and working for a family business. (21) The Child Welfare Act prohibits street trading by children of any age between the hours of 8 p.m. and 6 a.m. (22)

The Lukautim Pikinini (Child) Act of 2009 prohibits the employment of children in conditions that are likely to be hazardous, interfere with their education, and will be harmful to their overall wellbeing. The Act also prescribes penalties of up to 10 years imprisonment if an individual is found guilty of such an offence. (4, 22-24)

The Constitution prohibits forced labor. (4, 25) The Criminal Code prohibits the use, procurement, or offering of a child less than 18 years of age for the production of pornography or for pornographic performances. The Criminal Code also forbids the abduction, kidnapping, or procurement of girls younger than age 18 for sexual exploitation. (4, 9, 13) In 2002, the Government amended the Criminal Code through the Sexual Offences and Crimes Against Children Act. The amendments include harsher penalties for the sexual assault and sexual exploitation of children, including commercial sexual exploitation. (26)

Papua New Guinea does not have legislative provisions for offenses committed against children for the purpose of labor exploitation; laws that explicitly forbid the sale and trafficking of children; or legal instruments that prohibit the use, procuring, or offering of a child for the production and trafficking of drugs.(3, 6, 8, 13, 27) However, the Department of Justice and Attorney General (DJAG), in partnership with the International Organization for Migration, continued to push the newly drafted People Smuggling and Trafficking in Persons Bill through parliament as part of a USDOS-funded project, Combating Trafficking in Persons in Papua New Guinea. The Bill is expected to be presented to Parliament soon.(8, 27-29) If the legislation is passed, it will criminalize smuggling and trafficking in persons, provide assistance and protection for victims, and augment penalties for smugglers and traffickers such as increased imprisonment for offenses that involve children under the age of 18 years.(28)

There is no compulsory military service in Papua New Guinea. The minimum age for voluntary military service is 18, or 16 with parental approval.(4, 30)

In 2011, the Government abolished school fees for students up to grade 10, and introduced subsidies for grades 11 and 12, as well as university and other tertiary colleges.(10, 31) However, education is not compulsory, which makes children especially vulnerable to the worst forms of child labor, as they are not required to be in school and are not allowed to legally work until they are age 16.(5, 9) There is limited evidence that the threat of sexual violence against young girls, and the shame and stigma that follows this violence, prevents many girls from attending school.(32)

## **Institutional Mechanisms for Coordination** and **Enforcement**

Research found no evidence that the Government of Papua New Guinea has established a coordinating mechanism to combat the worst forms of child labor. However, the DLIR is responsible for implementing and enforcing child labor laws, and the Office of the Director for Child Welfare in the Department of Community Development is responsible for enforcing the Lukautim Pikinini (Child) Act.(13, 22) The DLIR established a Child Labor Unit with a Child Labor Desk in 2012, which will liaise with the Employers and Workers Unions and other line agencies.(9)

The DLIR has chaired a Project Advisory Committee (PAC) on Child Labor for the regional TACKLE child labor project since 2008. DLIR has also endorsed the establishment of a new permanent, interagency committee on child labor. The endorsement is pending signature by the Secretary of DLIR.(9)

The Government employs 55 labor inspectors who cover all 19 provinces in the country. (4) They are responsible for enforcing the country's labor laws, including child labor laws. (4, 22) DLIR conducted three workshops in 2012 to sensitize labor inspectors to child labor, particularly its worst forms. DLIR reports that further training is required. (9) Research did not uncover the number of inspections conducted or the number of violations discovered during the reporting period.

The Police Sexual Offenses Squad is responsible for enforcing laws against child commercial sexual exploitation and the use of children in illicit activities.(4) Government authorities did not report investigating, arresting, or prosecuting any trafficking offenders.(8)

In 2012, the DJAG, in partnership with the IOM, as part of the USDOS-funded project, Combating Trafficking in Persons in Papua New Guinea, provided a 2-week counter-trafficking training program for approximately 200 law enforcement officers, civil servants, and NGO workers.(29) DJAG and IOM also launched a mass information campaign to raise awareness of human trafficking in all targeted provinces. The campaign will run for 6 months and include a toll-free counter-trafficking hotline.(29)

Both the ILO Committee of Experts and senior staff at the Department of Community Development have noted that enforcement is ineffective because of inadequate resources and cultural acceptance of child labor.(6, 13, 22) The responsible agencies lack personnel, particularly labor inspectors and police officers. Inadequate technical capacity and coordination among enforcement agencies constitute additional obstacles to effective enforcement.(4, 9, 22)

## Government Policies on the Worst Forms of Child Labor

The Government of Papua New Guinea does not have an overall policy on the Worst Forms of Child Labor. A draft National Action Plan (NAP) for Child Labor was proposed and endorsed in 2012.(9) The endorsed NAP is awaiting technical input before being finalized, and approved by the Secretary of Labor.(9)

The report on "Child Labour in Papua New Guinea: Rapid Assessment in Port Moresby on Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children (CSEC) and Children Working on the streets" was published in 2011 and launched by the DLIR at a high-level event in April 2012.(7, 18) The results of these data were used to form the basis for discussing and initiating the draft framework for the National Plan of Action for Child Labor, and DLIR cited this report as the definitive source for government statistics on child trafficking.(9, 33)

# Social Programs to Eliminate or Prevent the Worst Forms of Child Labor

The Government of Papua New Guinea continued to participate in the USDOL-funded, 4-year Global Action Program on Child Labor Issues Project, which is active in approximately 40 countries. In Papua New Guinea, the project aims to strengthen legal protections and social service delivery for child domestic workers.(34)

The Government of Papua New Guinea continued to participate in the regional project funded by the European Commission called Tackling Child Labor through Education (TACKLE). With a 4-year budget of slightly over \$23 million, TACKLE aims to combat child labor in the Pacific region. (35) In Papua New Guinea, the project objective is to improve government capacity to implement and enforce child labor laws and policy, and to work with social partners and civil society towards these goals. TACKLE has been extended until late 2013. (36)

DLIR reported that Papua New Guinea has undertaken a social program in Port Moresby with the Young Women's Christian Association (YWCA) as part of the TACKLE project. The program began in April 2012 and is working to withdraw children involved in child labor and prevent those at risk from becoming involved.(9, 18) This program will also focus on the commercial sexual exploitation of children.(18)

Research found no evidence of any other programs to address the worst forms of child labor for children working on the streets and in commercial sexual exploitation.

# Based on the reporting above, the following actions would advance the elimination of the worst forms of child labor in Papua New Guinea:

| Area                         | Suggested Actions  | Year(s) Action<br>Recommended |
|------------------------------|--|-------------------------------|
| Laws and<br>Regulations      | Adopt a comprehensive list of hazardous work from which children under age 18 are prohibited.  | 2009, 2010, 2011, 2012        |
|                              | Reform child labor legislation to conform with international child labor conventions, including raising the minimum age for hazardous work to 18, and expanding the law to prohibit the abduction, kidnapping, or procurement of children for the purpose of labor exploitation. | 2011, 2012                    |
|                              | Enact the proposed anti-trafficking legislation.   | 2011, 2012                    |
|                              | Establish a compulsory school age, for all children, that is equivalent to or greater than the minimum age for work.   | 2009, 2010, 2011, 2012        |
| Coordination and Enforcement | Establish a coordinating mechanism to combat the worst forms of child labor.   | 2009, 2010, 2011, 2012        |
|                              | Make enforcement data on the worst forms of child labor publicly available.  | 2009, 2010, 2011, 2012        |
|                              | Provide inspectors with the authority, training, and resources to enforce labor laws and other laws required to protect children from the worst forms of child labor.  | 2009, 2010, 2011, 2012        |
| Policies                     | Finalize and implement the draft National Action Plan to Eliminate Child Labor.  | 2009, 2010, 2011, 2012        |
| Social Programs              | Institute programs that address the worst forms of child labor, with a particular focus on children engaged in street work and in commercial sexual exploitation.  | 2010, 2011, 2012              |

#### **REFERENCES**

- UNESCO Institute for Statistics. Gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary.
  Total.; accessed February 4, 2013; http://www.uis.unesco.org/Pages/default.
  aspx?SPSLanguage=EN. Data provided is the gross intake ratio to the last grade
  of primary school. This measure is a proxy measure for primary completion.
  For more information, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics:
  Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- 2. UCW. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. February 5, 2013. Reliable statistical data on the worst forms of child labor are especially difficult to collect given the often hidden or illegal nature of the worst forms. As a result, statistics on children's work in general are reported in this chart, which may or may not include the worst forms of child labor. For more information on sources used, the definition of working children and other indicators used in this report, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" section of which reports.
- ITUC. Report for the WTO General Council Review of the Trade Policies of Papua New Guinea. Geneva; November 18, 2010. http://www.ituc-csi.org/IMG/pdf/ report\_PNG-final.pdf.
- 4. U.S. Embassy- Port Moresby. reporting, February 14, 2011.

- ILO Committee of Experts. Observation Regarding Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) - Papua New Guinea (Ratification: 2000) Published: 2012. Geneva. http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=1000:13100:0::NO:13100:P13100\_ COMMENT\_ID:2700012
- ILO Committee of Experts. Observations Concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) - Papua New Guinea (Ratification: 2000) Published 2012. Geneva. http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/P:p=1000:13100:0::NO:1310 0:P13100\_COMMENT\_ID:2700701
- ILO-IPEC. Child Labour in Papua New Guinea: Report on the rapid assessment in Prot Moresby on commestical sexual exploitation of children and children working on the streets 2011. http://www.ilo.org/suva/what-we-do/publications/ WCMS\_178379/lang--en/index.htm.
- U.S. Department of State. "Papua New Guinea," in *Trafficking in Persons Report-*2012. Washington, D.C.; June 19, 2012; http://www.state.gov/documents/ organization/192597.pdf.
- 9. U.S. Embassy- Port Moresby. reporting, February 15, 2013.
- U.S. Department of State. "Papua New Guinea," in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2012. Washington, DC; April 19, 2013; http://www.state. gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm#wrapper.
- 11. U.S. Department of State. "Papua New Guinea," in *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2011*. Washington, DC; May 24, 2012; http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm?dynamic\_load\_id=186299.

- 12. International Labour Office. Children in hazardous work: What we know, What we need to do. Geneva, International Labour Organization; June 10, 2011. http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---dgreports/---dcomm/---publ/documents/publication/wcms\_155428.pdf. While country-specific information on the dangers children face in domestic work is not available, research studies and other reports have documented the dangerous nature of tasks in domestic work and their accompanying occupational exposures, injuries and potential health consequences to children working in the sector.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Papua New Guinea (ratification: 2000) Published: 2011; accessed January 11, 2012; http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/english/ iloquery.htm.
- Human Rights Watch. "Papua New Guinea," in World Report- 2012. Washington, DC; January 12, 2012; http://www.hrw.org/world-report-2012.
- 15. International Labour Office. Children in hazardous work: What we know, What we need to do. Geneva, International Labour Organization; June 10, 2011. http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---dgreports/---dcomm/---publ/documents/publication/wcms\_155428.pdf. While country-specific information on the dangers children face in agriculture is not available, research studies and other reports have documented the dangerous nature of tasks in agriculture and their accompanying occupational exposures, injuries and potential health consequences to children working in the sector.
- Child Labor Information Bank. Child Labor by Industry or Occupation: Papua New Guinea; accessed January 15, 2013; http://www.endchildlabor.org/db\_infoBank. cfm.
- ILO. "News in Brief, CO-Suva, ILO Country Office for South Pacific Island Countries" ILO.org [online] June, 2011 [cited January 25, 2012]; http://www.ilo.org/suva/what-we-do/publications/WCMS\_183611/lang-en/index.htm.
- ILO-IPEC. Tackle Project, Papua New Guinea. Project Report: Output Document. Geneva; 2012. http://www.ilo.org/ipec/projects/global/tackle/papua-new-guinea/lang--en/index.htm.
- ILO-Suva. Labor Law Review Conference Papua New Guinea, [online] November 29, 2011 [cited January 11, 2013]; http://www.ilo.org/suva/WCMS\_169337/ lang--en/index.htm.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Direct Request Concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Papua New Guinea (Ratification: 2000) Published 2012, ilo. org, [online] [cited January 24, 2012]; http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/ftp=1000:13100:0::NO:13100:P13100\_COMMENT\_ID,P11110\_COUNTRY\_ID,P11110\_COUNTRY\_NAME,P11110\_COMMENT\_YEAR:2700013,103487,Papua New Guinea,2011

- 21. U.S. Embassy- Port Moresby. reporting, February 23, 2009.
- U.S. Embassy- Port Moresby official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 26, 2010.
- 23. Bosorina, R. "New Child Protection Act Launched." The National, Port Moresby, 2009. www.thenational.com.pg/?q=node/6770.
- 24. Papua New Guinea. Lukautim Pikinini (Child) Bill, enacted April 2010.
- Government of Papua New Guinea. Constitution of the Independent State of Papua New Guinea, enacted 1975. http://www.paclii.org/pg/legis/consol\_act/ cotisopng534/.
- Government of Papua New Guinea. Criminal Code Act 1974, No. 262 of 9999, enacted 2002.
- U.S. Department of State. "Papua New Guinea," in *Trafficking in Persons Report- 2011*. Washington, DC; June 27, 2011; http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/2011/164233.htm.
- 28. U.S. Embassy- Port Moresby. reporting, February 16, 2012.
- IOM. "IOM Trains Papua New Guineans to Combat Human Trafficking " IOM. INT [online] April 2012 [cited January 25, 2013]; http://www.iom.int/cms/en/sites/iom/home/news-and-views/press-briefing-notes/pbn-2012/pbn-listing/iom-trains-papua-new-guineans-to-combat.html
- Child Soldiers International. Louder than words: An agenda for action to end state use of child soldiers. Oxford, United Kingdom; 2012. www.child-soldiers.org.
- U.S. Embassy- Port Moresby official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June 12, 2012.
- International Regional Information Networks. "Papua New Guinea: Sexual violence forcing girls out of school." IRINnews.org [online] April 6, 2012 [cited January 15, 2013]; http://www.irinnews.org/Report/95249/PAPUA-NEW-GUINEA-Sexual-violence-forcing-girls-out-of-school.
- ILO-Suva. Papua New Guinea National Child Labor Forum, [online] November 29, 2011 [cited January 11, 2013]; http://www.ilo.org/suva/WCMS\_161092/lang--en/index.htm.
- ILO-IPEC. Global Action Program on Child Labor Issues. Technical Progress Report. Geneva; April 2013.
- EuropeAid. EC and ILO Launch Project to Tackle Child Labour in African, Caribbean and Pacific Countries. Press Release. Brussels; June 10, 2008. http://ec.europa.eu/europeaid/where/acp/documents/ec\_tackle\_pressrelease\_en.pdf.
- ILO. The Tackle Project (Tackling Child Labour through Education), Project Brief, June 2011. Project Brief. Brussels. http://www.ilo.org/brussels/key-documents/ WCMS\_169293/lang--en/index.htm.